                     LBA Annual General Meeting 2016-17 – Held on June 11, 2017
                                                      Secretary’s Report

I welcome you to the final AGM of the  Executive Committee which took over in the   year 2015 for the term 2015-17.
Our main operations ,the Tuesday/ Friday Pairs, is alive and active though attendance has been down to 4-6 tables. We have been using Bridgemates for scoring it regularly now for six years. I had promised to train  another person who would operate Bridgemates in my absence for some time now. I regret that I couldn’t keep my promise though not for the reason that I am giving this only lip service. Most of the members are retired and don’t have sufficient knowledge of manual scoring and computer operations so its only a relatively younger person who can devote fulltime and has working computer knowledge can only  be trained which severely limits our options. I think the only solution is that we stop using Bridgemates for couple of months at least and revert to manual scoring for one month and then scoring by ACBLScore software for another month  to be done by the person who is willing to take the mantle. I wish to say that I am not backing out from doing this job for the association as I was the one who made the purchase of Bridgemates but sometimes I also need breathing space as its not possible to attend all the sessions at the club. If we don’t take this extreme step the club will have to be dependent on me for this work which is not ideal. I also would like for association to develop new directors with specific responsibility of moving boards and being able to give simple rulings. I learned the director’s work on my own but with encouragement from those who were doing this work when I was new. Sadly we have people who think director’s work is either too easy or below their dignity when both are not true.
Other than our regular pair contests  LBA helped MB Club  organize a one session pair contest in February 2017. It was a resounding success as many new members from MB Club took part and tasted competitive bridge. The credit for reviving bridge activity in MB Club and in Lucknow city goes to Sri SH Rizvi. The BP Halwasiya Memorial bridge tournament sponsored by Sri Sudhir Halwasiya and DN Rastogi Memorial Pairs event sponsored by Sri BN Rastogi couldn’t take place due to various reasons this season also . This year  World Wide Bridge Contest was held on eight days and LBA held it on two of those days.   
Lucknow players individually continue to do well though the year wasn’t as good as previous year. The star performer for association was Sri AK Sinha. He has won the VK Chaube trophy for being highest masterpoint grosser from UP in 2016 and has also become the first player from UP to gross 2000 masterpoint.  In UP top two players are from Lucknow. His most notable achievement was winning prestigious HCL International pairs championship. He along with Sri BN Rastogi did well in National Masters also. He also did well in Lohia 2017. Mukul Gupta’s team finished fourth in Silver at HCL which had Sri TP Khare, Sri SA Abbasi & Shantanu Rastogi apart from Sri Mukul himself. The Tuesday/Friday events individual category winner is Sri B Prasad and pairs winner are Shantanu Rastogi & Sri TP Khare. Congratulations to all. 
The financial health of the association is stable. We have approximately 9.5 lac principal of fixed deposits to bank on.  Now we are using interest from the three out of five FDs for our activities. I would like to have a word of caution. It is very easy to spend but is doubly difficult to build and add especially when it comes to public money like we have where we are just caretakers and not owners. In past few years we have been spending  recklessly but we haven’t added anything to the kitty and for the first time we have auditors note on large expenditures without collective approval from executive committee. As a secretary I regret to say that some of the expenditures were done without consulting me when our rules clearly state Secretary to be the CEO. The money which has been with us has been added by past administrators who could have also spent it frivolously but chose to save for future generations of players. We must have that sort of legacy.
Another point that I would like to make is the Executive Committee members must take their positions seriously. In my past 8 years as Secretary there has rarely been quorum for these meetings in time. Members want to be in the committee but don’t want to carry out their responsibility towards the post.  Pliable and indifferent persons don’t help the association. They only help those who may want to carry their dictat more often wrong than right. We are a small association which is getting smaller or remaining where it is in terms of membership so a large executive committee means almost half the members in it but that large committee doesn’t mean efficiency and accountability. As we have discussed many amendments a committee of half the present size is desirable with only those in the committee who can devote fulltime as amendment. Where is the need for four Patrons some of whom may not have played bridge at all and two Joint Secretaries and a Joint Treasurer and a long list of Members in a small association. In the current situation Joint Treasurer is acting as Treasurer and I have to do the work of Joint Treasurer. One of the Joint Secretary doesn’t have any work. I leave this for new committee to ponder.
 Last but not least I would like to thank  most of the members and especially staff ,who were not given treatment behoving a financially secure and educated group like us, for their help and support in carrying out various activities. 
Shantanu Rastogi
Hony Secretary
